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MINUTES OF MECKLENBURG COUNTY, NORTH CAROLINA  
BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS 

 
 
The Board of Commissioners of Mecklenburg County, North Carolina, met in Budget/Public Policy 
Session in Conference Center Room 280 on the 2nd floor of the Charlotte-Mecklenburg 
Government Center located at 600 East Fourth Street, Charlotte, North Carolina at 2:30 p.m. on 
Tuesday, January 10, 2023.  
 
 

ATTENDANCE 
 
 
Present:  Chair George Dunlap and Commissioners  

Leigh Altman, Arthur Griffin, 
Mark Jerrell, Laura J Meier, and Elaine Powell 
County Manager Dena R. Diorio 
County Attorney Tyrone C. Wade 
Clerk to the Board Kristine M. Smith 
Deputy Clerk to the Board Arlissa Eason 

 
Absent:  Commissioner Susan Rodriguez-McDowell 
   Commissioner Patricia “Pat” Cotham 
   Commissioner Vilma D. Leake  
 
 
CALL TO ORDER  

 
 

The meeting was called to order by Chair Dunlap, followed by introductions and the Pledge of 
Allegiance to the Flag. 
 
  
23-0053 2022 MECKLENBURG COUNTY PERFORMANCE REPORT 
 
 
The Board received a report on Mecklenburg County's annual performance results for FY2022. 
 
Monica R. Allen, PhD, Director for Strategic Planning & Evaluation made a presentation. 
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Background: Each year, the Mecklenburg County Manager's Office produces its annual 
performance report. The 2022 annual performance report highlights areas in which the County 
does well and highlights opportunities for improvement over the past three years. The BOCC will 
receive highlights from the annual performance report along with contextual information to 
support outcomes outlined in the County's FY2020-FY2022 Corporate Strategic Business Plan 
completed on June 30, 2022. 
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Comments 
 
Commissioner Altman thanked Dr. Allen for her presentation. She said she saw a screen at the 
Charlotte Housing and Job Summit indicating state and local government positions have lost 
more job participants than other industries. She said she was happy that Dr. Allen advocated for 
pay raises across the board. She asked if they could get data on how or if they were competitive 
at the Budget Retreat, and hoped they wouldn’t be losing employees to the City. She said she 
was interested in seeing what they could do to recruit and retain County employees and 
supported pay raises that were coming. In reference to slide 11, she asked why it looked as if 
there weren’t any parks in District 2. Dr. Allen said it was primarily due to the airport being located 
within the district. 
 
Vice Chair Powell said the area was rich in park land. She said the need there was bringing them 
up to be better since they were old. She said the investment would be different.  
 
Commissioner Altman asked why it wasn’t reflected on the map. Vice Chair Powell said it was 
shown in the Meck Playbook.  
 
Commissioner Altman said she was interested and surprised that library membership was off so 
much and believed the decrease coincided with the decrease in library fines that helped increase 
subscriptions. She said she was interested in the impact of that. Deputy County Manager Dr. 
Leslie Johnson responded by said during COVID-19, branches weren’t open during the same 
service hours, and a lot was existing cardholders utilizing digital and virtual services.  
 
Commissioner Jerrell thanked Dr. Allen and referenced slide 8 and the retention rate. He said 
they saw a previous presentation of surveys from employees, and thought we were trending 
around 91%. He said it seemed like the retention rate would be going up with the way employees 
were giving feedback. He asked what the disconnect was. Dr. Allen said the way it was calculated, 
the clock started with employees that were hired two years prior and didn’t take into account 
individuals that were already here. She said it was a subset of the overall employee population 
and they were thinking of another way to capture that. 
 
Commissioner Jerrell said he would be curious to know any of the additional elements they took 
into consideration since it was not trending in the right direction.  Dr. Allen said there was 
research that showed the risks of employees in their first year. She said it showed within this 
dynamic environment that many leave their organization within one year of hiring at a rate higher 
than employees that stayed around.  
 
Commissioner Meier thanked Dr. Allen.  Referring to slide 17 and affordable housing, she said 
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she saw what they were spending and where they were going and asked if they had goals when 
it came to affordable housing. She asked who they were not serving and if they had shortfalls. 
She said she saw where they were going up, but said they weren’t doing enough. County Manager 
Diorio said they did not have specific targets for any of the programs and was serving based on 
the amount of funding that they had. She said they could have funded more people if more 
funding was available.  She said they were being more opportunistic, with doing projects such as 
the Peppertree deal, where they saved all those affordable units. 
 
Commissioner Meier said she loved what the County was doing but stated they were just 
skimming the top with such a crisis and that they had so much more work to do. Dr. Allen said 
the goal was to put the money into the community, but they couldn’t say how many they were 
going to serve if they didn’t know the demand. She said it was hard to set a targeted number of 
people reached. 
 
Commissioner Griffin asked for an alignment between the five budget priorities and the goals 
presented, as they didn’t neatly fit with one another. He asked about slide 16 and the United 
Workforce Development securing 226 individuals and whether was it over a 3-year or 1-year 
period. Dr. Allen said it was over three fiscal years. She said that many of those individuals had 
three or more barriers that they came into the program with. 
 
Commissioner Griffin asked if they targeted the most challenged. Dr. Allen said it was part of the 
goal strategy. 
 
In reference to the alignment question, County Manager Diorio said they provided many wrap-
around services to these individuals to make sure they got the training they needed, jobs, and 
that they stay employed. Deputy County Manager Anthony Trotman added that it was a program 
run by the Department of Community Resources. Dr. Allen followed in reference to alignment 
stating the Strategic Plan was the County Manager’s plan that had a lot of things in it that they 
could influence and control. She said when creating the Strategic Business Plan for the 
organization they thought that everything they could do, excluding education, could fit into one 
of the five goals or focus areas. She said they used the Board priorities, advisory board 
information, employee information, customer satisfaction data, and community service data 
input. She said that the Board’s priorities were embedded throughout. 
 
Vice Chair Powell agreed with Commissioner Altman, that they didn’t want to lose employees to 
the City. She said it stood out to her how long it took to fill positions, as it put such a burden on 
those already working so hard. She said she hoped at the retreat, they could determine how they 
could help Human Resources. She said during and before COVID-19 libraries lost staff because of 
the hours. She said that although they were back to normal hours it was still difficult since they 
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were closed during the times people needed to go to the library. She said a lot of people went to 
rec centers since the libraries closed early. She asked how they could help change that. She said 
they needed to think of the people they served, in every area. 
 
Chair Dunlap said the County Manager was going to present a budget, and if they wanted to see 
these things changed, they would have to be willing to fund it. He said there was an opportunity 
for them to address those things, but they had to have the courage to do it. He asked if they had 
tracked where people were going when they left. County Manager Diorio said they do exit surveys 
if people offered to give that information. 
 
Chair Dunlap said he didn’t want them to get into a bidding war with the City for employees, but 
he did want clarity and hoped they looked into if someone was doing the same job they wouldn’t 
lose them because of that. He asked to what degree did they know the success rate of their 
priorities. He asked if they measured it to any degree.  Dr. Allen said they had an opportunity to 
get better data and break it down by demographic groups, for all other Board priorities there was 
something in place they could report back. 
  
Chair Dunlap said at some point they would like to have a conversation about things they would 
like to see measured in the priorities that they had. He said previously, the Board was putting 
money into things that weren’t asked for and it didn’t get used. He said he would like to know if 
they were meeting the needs in those particular areas and what more was needed to make sure 
they were making an impact.  
 
Commissioner Jerrell said it was impactful for Dr. Allen to mention that the data they were 
looking at, needed an additional 3 years to understand what the trends were. He said it was 
important for them to understand the information they were looking at, based on department 
goals/objectives. He asked how they could factor in being forward-looking to solve what the long-
term issues were or how they would figure out what the new norm was. Dr. Allen said when 
departments provided their performance results, monthly, quarterly, or annually, they asked for 
context. She said with the community and employee surveys maybe they needed to look at four 
to five years. She said three years was a trend, and that normally you could trust that, while one 
and two years were not. She said she believed the next three-year plan cycle would be executed 
in a more stabilized environment than what they had the last three years. 
 
Commissioner Jerrell said he wanted to be sure they were able to make the best decisions. Dr. 
Allen said colleagues across the nation, were all facing the same issues.   
 
Commissioner Altman asked County Manager Diorio if they had enough PReP, or were they 
having to turn people away due to insufficient PReP. She also asked how it was going with 
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recruiting a new DSS Chief. She asked how it was going with the creation of the homelessness 
strategy. County Manager Diorio said there were no issues with PReP, and that they were in the 
process of recruiting a new DSS Director. She said things were going well with the Home For All, 
the United Way had began to hire staff, and they had someone to chair the committee. 
 
Commissioner Altman asked if the United Way oversaw Home for All. County Manager Diorio 
said that they were implementing the Home for All strategy.  
 
Commissioner Griffin asked concerning the HIV slide, why they were doing 3 years instead of 5, 
and whether it was due to funding. Dr. Allen said for strategic planning efforts, typically those 
plans were written in 3-year increments because it was challenging to consider 5-years. She said 
3 years was a trend. She said for this type of plan 5-years wouldn’t be best.  
 
Commissioner Griffin said certain strategies change due to human behavior, but from a policy 
perspective, it made sense to him to cut it in half or by a third. He asked if there were any 
thoughts towards connecting with Central Piedmont Community College to do training for some 
challenging personnel slots. County Manager Diorio said they were currently working with UNC 
Charlotte and JCSU on nursing, as it was one of their biggest critical areas. She said they were 
working on scholarship opportunities to create a pipeline of nurses. She said they were working 
with one or two schools for people with CDLs as well. She said Central Piedmont was also included 
with groups they were partnering with.  Mr. Trotman added that they were working with CPCC 
and that some staff were adjunct professors to provide the training.  
 
Vice Chair Powell said they had great workforce development at CPCC for MEDIC. She said they 
kept hearing about The Great Resignation. She asked Dr. Allen if they were experiencing people 
doing the bare minimum and if she could speak to that. County Manager Diorio said she didn’t 
think they had any data to indicate they had that problem in that particular area. She said she 
was sure it was there, but there wasn’t any data to support it.  
  
Chair Dunlap asked if they were advertising the vacancies in a way to say Mecklenburg County 
was a great place to work. County Manager Diorio said they used digital billboards, employee 
testimonials, a lot of work on social media, and advertised salaries. She said they were more 
focused on total rewards, had the employee referral program, and were doing a host of other 
things to bring people to the organization.   
 
Commissioner Griffin asked if they qualified for any federal student loan support. County 
Manager Diorio said they did tuition reimbursement but wasn’t sure if they qualified federally. 
She said she would look into the matter.  
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23-0054 BOARD EMPLOYEE RELATIONS (PROTOCOL) 
 
The Board received comments on proposed revised policy and protocol for the investigation of 
complaints made by County employees, Board members (elected or appointed), or vendors 
regarding alleged harassment, threats, intimidation, etc. 
 
George Dunlap, Chair and Tyrone C. Wade, County Attorney gave the presentation. 
 
Background: The Board currently has a Board Policy on Board Employee Relations. At the request 
of the Chair clarifying revisions have been made. Receive comments on proposed policy revisions. 
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Comments 
 
Chair Dunlap said he learned there was nothing in place for one Board member bullying another. 
He said this was an attempt to address that so that they felt as if they had somewhere to go. He 
said it had been adapted to include bullying, which wasn’t included before.  
 
Commissioner Altman said she appreciated the Chair and County Attorney for initiating this 
policy. She asked if the word ‘sex’ was comprehensive. County Attorney Tyrone Wade said it was 
consistent with the federal government. 
 
Commissioner Altman asked if the policy, as drafted, prohibits harassment, which is not related 
to a protective class. Attorney Wade said yes, it was tweaked to empower them to take action if 
needed. 
 
Commissioner Altman asked concerning investigations, if there were any due process obligations 
they had to make sure were met. Attorney Wade said it depended on the type of allegation. He 
said if someone was charged with violating the policy they wanted to make sure that they had 
the right to be heard. 
 
Commissioner Altman asked if it was a possible outcome that only the Chair would know, while 
the whole Board would be unaware.  
 
Chair Dunlap said if it was an informal complaint, the person may have brought it to the attention 
of the Chair and Vice Chair and only have a hearing between the people involved. He said that 
would be the choice of the person involved. He said if it was a formal complaint no one could be 
sanctioned without bringing it to the full Board. 
 
Commissioner Jerrell asked about sanctions, who determines what was out of bounds. Attorney 
Wade said it depended on who the individual might be. He said if it was an employee then the 
Human Resources policy would set forth what the sanctions would be. He said if it was a Board 
member then the Board would make the determination. He said the Board could enter a sanction, 
reprimand, or resolution, but there were certain parameters.   
 
 
23-0055 REMOTE PARTICIPATION 
 
The Board discussed Remote Participation in official meetings.  
 
Tyrone C. Wade, County Attorney gave the presentation. 
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Background: Discussion of Remote Participation in official meetings. 
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Comments 
 
Commissioner Meier asked what it took for staff to have a remote meeting for someone who was 
going to vote. Clerk to the Board, Kristine Smith said they had to get other people involved. This 
included meeting setup, monitoring the meeting, and extra time needed ahead of the meeting to 
get setup. She said they had to contact the media and other partners.  
 
Commissioner Meier said they already had open meetings, and asked if someone wanted to 
participate remotely, if it had to be set up via Zoom. Mrs. Smith said yes. Attorney Wade said they 
had to let the public know that the meeting could be attended virtually. Daniel Diehl, Director of 
Public Information, said they also had to provide one or two additional people to make sure 
broadcast ran smoothly. 
 
Chair Dunlap said they should be consistent with general participation when it related to voting 
for Commissioners to attend remotely. He said that things happened and while there was no 
attendance requirement, staff should know at least a day in advance. He mentioned how 
Commissioner Rodriguez-McDowell was attending virtually but didn’t want to burden staff. 
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Commissioner Altman said she agreed and wanted a consistent policy. She said they should have 
a firm deadline to alleviate staff having to scramble. She said she didn't want to exclude anyone 
that had health issues. She said they had to be careful around closed sessions and didn’t know if 
they could still do that. Attorney Wade said they should have been able to do it during closed 
session since all counties were still under the same guidelines. 
 
Chair Dunlap said they could maybe have a rule, that applied to regular board meetings that 
didn’t apply to closed sessions. He said he believed closed sessions should be closed sessions to 
those who were present, but the regular Board meeting would be open to those who wanted to 
participate. He said he wasn’t concerned with the number of times someone was absent and 
wanted to attend remotely, but he was concerned with the public possibly accusing them of 
allowing someone to be abusive of the policy and attending remotely often. 
 
Commissioner Jerrell said he said he would like to understand what the distinction was between 
technology being labor intensive. County Manager Diorio said they had a lot of challenges with 
making sure that people were able to log on, while the Clerk was busy running the meeting. She 
said they had to have help from other staff to make sure that staff and the public were able to log 
on. 
 
Commissioner Jerrell said if one couldn’t navigate the technology, that should be their 
responsibility, not the Clerk’s. He said if one wanted to participate, they should not be offering 
any other assistance. Mrs. Smith explained how intense it was during COVID-19 to move 
participants between rooms. She said they did everything they could to make sure they were 
accommodating.  
 
Attorney Wade said under the law Commissioners had to make sure they were constantly 
connected otherwise their vote would be recorded as a yes. He said legally they could have issues. 
 
Chair Dunlap asked based on the current ruling, if they didn’t vote, they were counted as yes, 
and if they entered a meeting and didn’t respond once they were called upon their vote was 
counted as yes as well. He asked what the risks were if the yes votes possibly put them at risk 
when passing a vote. Attorney Wade said they wouldn’t know until the votes were taken. He said 
if it was a closed vote, and the person was disconnected then they would have a problem.  
 
Chair Dunlap asked what the solution was to eliminate the risk. 
 
Attorney Wade said that was a technology issue. He said there were so many variables that had 
to be handled when holding remote meetings that the law didn’t anticipate. He said there was 
always a risk, especially if it involved more than four Commissioners. He said if you have a 
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majority, it is less of a problem. He said whatever policy was put in place would affect the entire 
body.  
 
Commissioner Altman said the solution was that they were welcome to participate, but not vote.  
 
Chair Dunlap said they had to take into consideration if there was a close vote, and that person 
was needed. 
 
Commissioner Altman said in that scenario the person shouldn’t vote because they were the 
tiebreaker, and they were not legally voting.  
 
Chair Dunlap said from the standpoint that they were elected to cast a vote. He asked if they 
should take away that right. Attorney Wade said the current policy allowed the person to vote 
during an emergency. He said during a non-emergency situation the Board could allow that, 
however, whatever decision was, the consequences, either pro or con would be made in the 
beginning. 
 
Chair Dunlap asked if there should have been a concern for the general public that may have 
been watching in terms of their ability to access the meeting. Mrs. Smith said that during COVID-
19, they were supposed to provide the public with the link to get into Zoom. She asked if they were 
to get the link once it was a remote meeting or if they were to give it to certain people. 
 
Attorney Wade said the issue was really if it was a remote meeting or remote participation. He 
said they didn’t have remote meetings anymore. 
 
Chair Dunlap asked if there were more thoughts on what Attorney Wade had put together.   
County Manager Diorio said there was no remote participation option for committees, and that 
this was only for elected officials.  
 
Attorney Wade clarified that it only applied to elected officials, and when the Board officially met 
they had to adhere to those rules. 
 
Chair Dunlap asked if the committee meetings were recorded. Deputy County Manager Derrick 
Ramos said that not all committees broadcast as part of standard operating procedures. He said 
it was a decision of the committee chair at that time.  
 
Chair Dunlap said whatever they do should be consistent across the board, and from a policy 
perspective it was a budgetary matter. He said in terms of transparency they should broadcast 
every committee meeting. 
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Vice Chair Powell asked if there was any advice on wording for someone abusing it. She asked if 
they should take out the option of three instances in which one could be remote. Attorney Wade 
said in conversations with colleagues across the state, they used three, as well as the school 
board. He said it was up to the Board to decide what they wanted to allow.  
 
 
23-0057 COMMISSIONER REPORTS   
 
Commissioners shared information of their choosing within the guidelines as established by the 
Board, which included, but not limited to, past and/or upcoming events. 
 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
With no further business to come before the Board, Chair Dunlap declared the meeting 
adjourned at 4:45p.m. 
 
 
 
________________________________ ____________________________ 
Arlissa Eason, Deputy Clerk to the Board George Dunlap, Chair 
 
 


